CAMBRIDGE UNIVERSITY MUSICAL SOCIETY

An Away Morning was held on 16 November 2013 from 10.00-13.00 in the Old Combination Room, Wolfson College Cambridge 

Present: Richard Andrewes (RA), Ian Christians (IC), Benedict Collins-Rice (BCR), Chloe Davidson (CD),  Martin Ennis (ME),  Ben Glassberg (BG),  Maggie Heywood (MH), Chris Lawrence (CL), Mycroft Mead (MM), Karys Orman (KO), Martin Richardson (MR), Vicky Simons(VS), Christine Skeen (CS),  Gabbi Teychenné (GT), Jo Whitehead (JW)

JW was in the Chair, CS took the minutes.

Introductions were made round the table.

1.  Apologies were received from Ned  Booker, Sarah  Chambré, Ali Chilvers, Stephen Cleobury, Caroline Goulder, Paul Nicholson, Nick Shaw, John Willan

2.  Minutes of 23 October 2013 were approved.

Matters arising: para. 5, Review of our situation: JW had received no feedback from students.

Para. 7, AOB: CD said our graphic designer was currently unable to work but hoped to help at some point in the future.

3.  Ian Christians' paper: JW thanked IC for the interviews he had carried out with many committee members and some other prominent music students on how CUMS might organise itself. He said that with the departure of Simon Fairclough (SF) and arrival of Sarah Chambré, now was a good time for increased student involvement.  IC went through the paper about feedback on short-term improvements and longer-term issues.

Short-term: it was agreed that it would be useful to sort out today how we should organise ourselves as a group. Opinions from ensembles had highlighted some main points which were discussed. There was some overlap between i, ii and iii.

i) roles were not clear (IC paper S1): ensembles needed to know who did what; decisions needed taking in the most appropriate place. What should be decided at Trustee level; should CUMS have a student president? SF had taken on the role as a student and JW had become vice president to help as the work load grew. JW saw a student president role as realistic and with a range of options.  IC had interviewed the President of Oxford University Music Society; there were ten applicants for this year's term of President; it was seen as a prestigious post. 

MH asked about the Executive Directorship; JW said the role was currently focusing on a few things. CL suggested a structure comprising ensembles with their committees/a management committee with the executive director, a few non-students and good ensemble representation/the trustees.

There should be strong student leadership at the ensemble level - GT said each ensemble was quite independent and the social side would only flourish like this. If the committee roles were well-defined people would apply.  OUMS elected their new committees at the start of (our) Easter term. 

      ii) the main committee's structure was unsatisfactory (S8): it needed streamlining so that everyone attending made a contribution and decisions could be made; others could be brought in if necessary ad hoc. Although a smaller committee was preferable, it did serve as a place for mass communication which could be followed up in smaller groups.

A structure was emerging suggesting ensembles/management committee to include a student president and chairman/trustees, and a paper would be put forward. A student-only committee was suggested which could make most decisions for ensembles – if more was needed, they could consult the management committee. Action:  JW and BG to discuss 

We would try to elect a student president in Lent term. The appointment would be announced soon with the position hopefully being attractive – the successful candidate would have a strong presence on the management committee. If a non-CUMS member came forward they could pay their subscription and be eligible.

iii) student versus non-student ratio (S2 + S3): CUSO's website was an example of the perception of CUMS as having too large a non-student element. VS said it was written two years ago and was inappropriate. BG had asked for it to be removed but it was still there. 

Ensembles should have support from an adviser such as KO, who said she could not envisage a student finding the time to do her job. The adviser would take issues from the ensemble to the management committee. MM agreed some roles were too onerous for a student - central fundraising and marketing helped everyone but each ensemble should do as much for itself as possible. Where groups impacted upon one another, for example with shared services or calendar clashes, the situation would need joint consultation.

A balance of students/non-students was needed for continuity as most students were here for only three years.  Inevitably some students would miss out on the fruition of their plans. This was not helped by long lead times, but these were necessary when engaging professionals. OUMS engaged internationally known conductors but not as many as CUMS.  They had supporters and help from the development office, also a grant from the Music Faculty of £5.5K.

iv) Trustees and their role: trustees reinforced the 'establishment' perception. JW explained that while it remained a charity, CUMS was required to have them. Their role was that of a senior board whose intention was to be fairly distant while knowing what was going on and who might offer help financially or by networking.

      I C Paper S3: KO had made a start on improved marketing with increased used of social media and would continue.

      S4: it was agreed that the website could be expanded to improve marketing and give freshers a better idea of what to expect. It could also help with the perception of standards of ensembles mentioned in S10. Consistency of ensemble names within CUMS was important too. With the help of IC's contact it could also incorporate information on instrument hire.

      S5: currently CUMS provided £1 per person per concert for a party.  This could be increased.

S7 + S9: there was some discussion over why CUMS makes losses.  How do we get more audiences? Should we have more commercial pieces? Adventurous music-making makes occasional losses. Along with performing with professionals it is for students' benefit – and helps makes CUMS exceptional. Planning three years ahead to engage a professional is a big job for an ensemble president. It needs thought on the programme, budget arranging, and how you see the ensemble in three years' time.  JW explained that when CUCO had come under the CUMS umbrella they had not wanted to change their use of professional conductors. If, however, they wanted to add in a student conductor that would be entirely up to them.
 S11: suggestions were invited about possible change of name for CUMS SO (versus CUSO).  They are in competition and this year have the same conductors. If they wished to change they should put forward proposals.

S12:  anyone was welcome to come up with ideas to inform freshers about ensembles and auditions before they arrived to make sure they brought their instruments, and had practised.

4.  Artistic programming plan: CD's paper was discussed. She had suggested a schedule going through the year to show who did what when, each ensemble planning the following year with the help of their artistic adviser. Her plan would be adopted and she would work out the details. A number of points need consideration by ensembles and committee when discussing programmes. For example, these might include:

a)  exciting: does the programme have something out of the ordinary compared to other societies?

b)  enriching: what are the overall benefits to CUMS members from the programme plus associated other activities e.g. masterclasses, coaching?

c)  playable: given its length and difficulty, is the ensemble able to master the piece given the rehearsals available? Should the rehearsal schedule be customised at all?

d)  commercial: how financially attractive (a mix of box office and costs such as scores, soloists, fixing requirements)

e)  does no harm: does the nature, timing and the requirements of the piece mean that players from other CUMS ensembles might be required and, if so, might that damage the ensemble from which those players are drawn?
Action: CD
The meeting closed at 13.05

